`
CANYON COUNTY [image: ]HEARING EXAMINER
MINUTES OF REGULAR MEETING HELD
Thursday, December 16, 2021
1:30 P.M.

1ST FLOOR PUBLIC MEETING ROOM SUITE 130, CANYON COUNTY ADMINISTRATION BUILDING

Examiner Present:		Bruce Eggleston	

Staff Members Present:	 	Kate Dahl, Planner II
Bonnie Puleo, Recording Secretary
Kathy Frost, Recording Secretary


Examiner Eggleston, called the meeting to order at 1:30 p.m.
Examiner Eggleston, read the testimony guidelines and proceeded to the first business item on the agenda.

Action item Case No. RZ2021-0047 & SD2021-0039 / Alyson Meadows Subdivision – tabled to January 20, 2022.
ORDER: Hearing Examiner Bruce Eggleston tabled Case No. RZ2021-0047 & SD2021-0039 to date certain of January 20, 2022.
Action item Case No. SD2021-0024 / Windmill Ranch Subdivision – tabled to a date uncertain.
ORDER: Hearing Examiner Bruce Eggleston tabled Case No. SD2021-0024 to date uncertain.

Action item Case No. RZ2021-0045 & SD2021-0037 / Hidden Valley Subdivision –tabled to February 17, 2022.
ORDER: Hearing Examiner Bruce Eggleston tabled Case No. RZ2021-0045 & SD2021-0037 to date certain of February 17, 2022.
Action item Case No. CU2021-0009 / Sage Point RV Park – tabled to a date uncertain.
ORDER: Hearing Examiner Bruce Eggleston tabled Case No. CU2021-0009 to date uncertain.

Bonnie Puleo Recording secretary called roll and swore in officials, staff and the list of the public who were testifying.


Action item Case No. CU2021-0011 / C&L Family Farms

Planner Kate Dahl, reviewed Staff report for the record, including late exhibits (9D).

TESTIMONY:
Dave Cochrum / Applicant Representative – IN FAVOR – 4650 Malad St., Boise ID  83705
Dave Cochrum Chief Geologist with Geodyssey Geological Consultants discussed the mine operations, the impacts and the mitigations they have proposed and the final reclamation of the application project. There are two uses for this conditional use permit: mine gravel and transport the gravel from the property and to mine and construct two permanent water storage ponds to provide stable water sources for the shallow water ponds and stable irrigation for the farm ground. Existing ponds were constructed in the 1970’s for permanent duck and wildlife habitat but require more water in the late summer. Proposed hours of operation are 7:00 am to 6:00 pm, Monday through Saturday. Pond 1 will be constructed first (in year one) and reclaimed in year one.  Pond 2 will be built in year two and reclaimed in year two. Pond 1 will be an eight acre permanent pond; Pond 2 will be a six acre permanent pond. Both ponds will create new wetlands after their construction. Gravel mined will be transported to Thueson Construction along the existing access road, crossing over the Eureka drain on a constructed crossing approved by the drain district. The purpose of doing it this way is to not use County roads. Ponds will store sub water and water provided by water rights from the Boise River for the wetlands and for irrigation. Noise generated by the operation will occur for a 6 month period, because the mining operation will occur during low water periods which only lasts 6 months in the winter. They will limit emissions by locating noise generating mining equipment as far away from existing homes as possible. No crusher, concrete or asphalt plant proposed for the operation. Dust to be eliminated by regular watering. Mining operations are 20 feet below the land service so they won’t be visible, especially because of the tree canopy. Forsgren Engineering completed a no-rise certification and designed a river capture protection for the area; certified that it will not increase the flood damage potential and will not increase flood height or damage. The reclamation plan will also include tree plantings.  Discussed berm distance from the river. Reclamation plan was submitted to the State Department of Lands, which is required. Department of Lands forwarded it to numerous other state agencies and invited comments but received none. Mr. Cochrum discussed the bond they were required to provide to the Department of Lands to insure reclamation is completed. Mr. Cochrum also described the roadway they are building over the Eureka drain which was approved by the drain district.
 
Tyler Lund – IN FAVOR -- PO Box 7037 Boise, ID 83707 
Mr. Lund owns the project property with Drew Cadwell. They grew up hunting and fishing in Idaho and wanting to introduce his family to the outdoors, they bought this property 10 years ago. He has always been conservation oriented. The reason they want these two ponds is for habitat. The shallow water ponds dry out when they aren’t running water through them and having these ponds would allow them to have a more stable water flow for taking care of the habitat. It would also create a deep water fishery which they don’t have right now. The main thing is storing irrigation water so they have a stable source of water year round. They have had difficulty in the past at low water getting water to the head gate, through the ditch to their property and there has been a few years they haven’t been able to grow a crop because of that. Having that pond will also prevent them from having to draw on the river system at the high demand time of year. During spring, the pond system will help mitigate flood waters and decrease any damage downriver. There will be a net increase in the wetlands around the ponds which is good habitat for all the migratory birds they get. The project also falls in the current Administration’s 30/30 plan: having 30% of lands in conservation by 2030. Mr. Lund discussed the plants and trees they are going to put in as part of the reclamation plan.    
Ronald Manning – IN FAVOR – 917 South Lusk St.  Ste 300 Boise, ID 83706 
Mr. Manning is a licensed engineer with experience in flood plain modeling and risk/analysis. He conducted the no rise analysis according to generally accepted engineering principles. He used a recent flood plain model from FEMA but enhanced above FEMA’s models by using a 2019 survey data; FEMA’s survey data was from 2007. He also used 2 dimensional hydraulic modeling. FEMA uses 1 dimensional modeling. Mr. Manning found the work that is proposed will not cause a rise in flood plain and submitted a certified no rise with the County. He also provided a pit capture mitigation plan; ensures the pit will not capture the river. Mr. Manning described how the area floods and the importance of the farm’s low-lying areas in flood mitigation. The pit capture mitigation ensures during flood events, the area can fill with water as intended.       
Lance Thueson – IN FAVOR – 455 S. Kings Rd. Nampa, ID  83687 
Mr. Thueson is current owner and operator of the Triple Crown property; they are interested in the gravel. He thinks this is a good plan because they can get the natural resource out of the ponds and bring it over without getting on any public highway. There won’t be any crushing; no asphalt plant or concrete plant.  Mr. Thueson described the existing concrete culverts placed below the elevation of the water; they are 3 to 4 times larger than the amount of water that goes through them. He believes this is a good plan that allows them to get the natural resource without any impact to the highway district.
       
Matthew Choate – NEUTRAL – 22455 Weitz Road Caldwell, ID 83607 
[bookmark: _GoBack]Mr. Choate lives in the only residence identified as being close to the C&L Farms property. If everything goes as they have been talking, he is more on the ‘for’ side than against. Mr. Choate had a couple of questions. The three year duration: it’s stated that it is a long term permit. What is to keep it from going past the three years? If it does, can they get an extension or do they have to get a whole new permit?  Mr. Choate also asked about starting work on Pond 2: the paperwork says they are starting work at the East and moving South to West. He would like them to start at a different point; but it sounds like they have already changed the starting point to what he would like.
       
Examiner Eggleston closed public hearing.
Examiner Eggleston recommended approval of Case number CU2021-0011.
  
ACTION ITEM: Approval of Minutes
Examiner Bruce Eggleston approved the minutes from 11/18/2021.
 

ADJOURNMENT: Examiner Bruce Eggleston adjourned the hearing at 2:55 pm.

An audio recording is on file in the Development Services Departments’ office

						Approved this 20th day of January, 2022
						
						___________________________________
                                						Bruce Eggleston, Hearing Examiner
ATTEST
_______________________________________
Bonnie Puleo, Recording Secretary
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